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Dear Wessex Trains

There has been much correspondence in the local press with headings such as ‘Best Ever Rail Service?’  I wonder if the word ‘service’ is appropriate.  My grandmother in 1900 enjoyed rail travel.  She walked or cycled to the station – Braunton, Mortehoe, Bideford or wherever – then put her luggage or bike on the train, with porters or guards to help.  Later on, she could use the bus and the bus station was at Barnstaple Town Station.  Even allowing for increased labour costs what we see today cannot be compared with the past.  Last summer I enjoyed the freedom and utility that my grandmother relished and made many journeys throughout Devon and Cornwall, albeit it scaled up thanks to modern cycle technology.  This I regarded as a proper service and, apart from the need for patience on Sundays, never experienced problems.  Turn up at the station and go!  All in marked contrast to the reality of today’s travel, constrained in a metal box moving like a snail through Braunton or Sticklepath.

The introduction of the summer timetables on 23rd May 2004 brought in new policies related to travelling with a bike.  This is a serious reduction in their ‘service’ to North Devon and for the non car user has effectively cut the main artery into the area.  Cycling offers a viable (and often quicker and more convenient) option for travel within North Devon but to get further afield the railway was the main facility.  When I went to the station two weeks ago to get the new timetable I was informed that I couldn’t take a bike on the first two trains of the day and that I should read the new leaflet: ‘Wessex Trains: Cycling by Train’.  ‘Up to two cycles on a first-come first served basis’ could mean a long wait and problems completing a long journey.  Onward journeys from Exeter are ‘reservation essential’ but you can’t be sure if you are going to get from Barnstaple.  With delays and missed connections many reservations are not taken up anyway.  The flexibility of timing the journey, for example if the weather changes, is lost.  Policies of two bikes on a train combined with trains only every hour or two add up to an unsavoury option.  As I read the leaflet, the exclusion should only apply to the 0747 train but clearly turning up for the 0642 would be risky.  I could have to wait until 0855, or later, which would give a four hour journey to Exeter – longer than it takes to cycle there?  The risks and hurdles produced render rail travel unlikely.

A lot of effort is going in to the promotion of one of the country’s finest areas for cycling but then Wessex Trains makes it difficult to get here by bike.  Where is the joined up thinking?  For a real rail service we need increased capacity and dovetailed bus services such as a subsidised stations shuttle over the Long Bridge.  And beyond that, we can always dream of getting some of the old stations back.  North Devon’s near total reliance on the car to bring visitors defies logic and invites vulnerability.  I am in discussion with the county council with regard to their policies of getting people to the coast without cars.  The new rail regulations put a real spanner in the works and are potentially very damaging for the local economy.

Yours sincerely

Mike Harrison

